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Venerable four roller Boby mill at Felinfoel in Llanelli back in November 2008. The belt drive is no 
longer connected but the mill engineer reckons it must be approaching its 100th birthday. The 
brewery was the first in Great Britain to put beer into cans and only the second in the whole world. 
That was back in 1936. You can view more of Roger Putmanôs photographs courtesy of the Institute 
of Brewing and Distilling on the BHS Wiki Brewerypedia website. 
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Rogerôs  second 
 
Bannaghtyn from the rock in the middle of the Irish Sea.  

 
I thought I would pen my brief 
editorial while I cannot get out of 
the house very easily. We are 
overrun with motorbikes as the 
annual TT races reach their 
climax. Ed Wray our new Head 
Brewer over here reports on the 
trials of tribulations elsewhere in 
this issue. There is an assumption 
that every bloke on the Island is 
motorcycle mad and knows one 
end of a banjo bolt from the other 
ï I plead ónoô on both counts! Over 
40,000 visitors do bring valuable 
funds to the Manx economy but 

they do take up a lot of room in the Islandôs public houses. It will 
soon be all peace and quiet again! 
 
I think my tweaks to the Newsletter have been well received 
particularly the new brews section which is now a lot more useful for 
you to see developments in your own areas. I do apologise for 
relocating a Cheltenham brewery to Dorset! When I edited the 
Brewers Comic for the Institute of Brewing I got very little feedback 
from readers and your Newsletter seems to be little different so 
please do not be shy if you think that we are not quite hitting the 
spot.  
 
There is an open invitation to contribute short bits of news and 
photographs from your own areas of interest to the Out and About 
section so please let us know what is happening where you live. 
With only two weeks until I closed for copy for July publication, I was 
well short of material and thought I would have to fill your comic with 
news snippets. I kept my fingers tightly crossed and you have your 
usual 32 pages. We close for copy for NL78 on 25 August. 
 
The cartoon above was drawn by the late Gordon Honeysett. Fleet 
Street cartoonists used to visit the Bass Brewery in Burton on Trent 
every year. After a sea of Draught Bass their afternoon efforts were 
always rubbish so we had a brainwave; let them drink all afternoon 
but keep their eyes open and submit a suitable record once they felt 
better. The results are in the National Brewery Centre ï somewhere. 
 
Slaynt vie!  
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Calendar 
 
26 August      Tipplefair at The Peterborough Beer Festival. If you want a stall, please contact  e mail 

address withheld. See more details below and on page 26 

7 September Joint meeting with the British Guild of Beer Writers on the subject of ingredients, 
Thornbridge Brewery, Bakewell, Derbyshire (see more details below)  

17 October Nethergate Brewery, The Street, Pentlow, Essex, CO10 7JJ 2pm 

21st October National Breweriana Auction at Burton on Trent Town Hall, doors open at 11:00. Auction 
starts at 12:00. To book a stall or enter some breweriana into the auction, contact Bill Austin 
e mail address withheld. 

 
Please book the NW events with NW-Region@BreweryHistory.com 
Please book the others with visits@breweryhistory.com 

 
Tipplefair 2017 ï 26 August, with Peterborough Beer Festival 
The Tipplefair in Peterborough will be on Saturday 26th August from 12:00 to 17:30. There will be 20 plus 
exhibitors featuring breweriana, glassware, playing cards and other drink related collectables. Exhibitor tables 
are available for £23.00, with a discount on additional tables. 
Entry to the Tipplefair is via the beer festival for which there is a charge of £2.00, or £1.00 for CAMRA 
members up to 3:00 pm. After that the price increases. 
Exhibitors wishing to have a table at the event can download a PDF booking form from the Tipplefair 
web site. Exhibitors please note there is approximately 100m from the unloading area to the exhibition area. 
Any exhibitor wishing to book a table please e-mail contact details withheld  
Then complete the form and send it off with your cheque. 
If you are going to the Tipplefair, expect plenty of special beers at the beer festival, presumably with 
accompanying point of sale material 
The Tipplefair is organised by the Pub History Society, and is run in association with the Peterborough 
Beer Festival. 
 

Joint meeting with BGBW at Thornbridge Brewery, 
Bakewell, Derbys, Thursday 7 September (all day) 
We are joining forces with the British Guild of Beer Writers 
for this one-day seminar on óIngredients in Beerô. Confirmed 
speakers include: Scott Williams, Williams Bros; Mike Cable, 
Wild Beer; Toast brewing; Jenn Merrick, brewing consultant 
and Carl Heron, Crisps Maltings.   The day will include a 
panel debate and a tour of the Thornbridge brewery. We will 
be providing free transport between the brewery and 
Sheffield Station. To book please contact 
... visits@breweryhistory.com 
 
 

Is anyone interested in a trip to Budapest? 
Ken Smith has been working with a team from Crookham Travel to arrange a trip to Budapest. He is trying to 
gauge the interest from members as the ultimate price will depend on the numbers attending. 
The tour is nominally based on 4 days in the capital and will include:- 
Date: late April/early May 2018 including 4* accommodation. 

¶ Day 1: An evening welcome meeting to introduce everyone and the schedule of the trip. 

¶ Day 2: Tram tour of the city followed by a visit to the Dreher Brewery. 

¶ Day 3: Boat trip on the Danube followed by a visit to the Kaltenburg Sorhaz es Etterem brewpub. 

¶ Day 4: Rail centre tour and visit to one or more of the local brewpubs. 
There are many other beer based visits that could be included and the final itinerary will be subject to the 
numbers of you that are interested. Additionally, there is the option to extend this to maybe 5 or 6 days. Why 
not let Ken know and he can work on the final schedule. We shall have an English speaking guide for the 
entire trip.  
If you are interested and would like to register with Ken let him know on contact withheld. He will then see if 
this is worth taking forward with the company. 



 4 

From the Chairman 
 

As we start the new membership year with Rogerôs second Newsletter I must congratulate him on his first 
edition, which was very well received. 
 

Our AGM ólong weekendô in Cornwall was a hugely enjoyable success. Our grateful thanks to Roger Ryman 
for inviting us to St. Austell brewery for the AGM, and to all of his staff for making it such a memorable day. I 
was amazed at how the plant, including the Pilot Brewery and the Visitor Centre have developed since my 
last visit. The previous day we were hosted by Harbour Brewery with a very impressive set up on a rather 
remote farm ï it certainly confused my satnav; and on the day after we were hosted by the renowned Blue 
Anchor in Helston, one of the oldest breweries in the country and quite a contrast to all of the examples of 
the latest kit we had seen elsewhere. Our grateful thanks to all of our hosts who made us so welcome and 
gave us such interesting tours.  
 

I was very impressed with the turnout at the AGM given the distance most people had to travel to get there. 
We even had five having to fly ï two from Germany, one from Luxembourg and two from é.. Manchester. 

There have been a number of other visits and walks in the past quarter and we thank our hosts at Phipps 
NBC, Greene King where Susan Chisholm put on a display of some of the wonderful archive material 
discovered recently, Martland Mill Brewery and Ken Smith for leading another urban walk. 
 

In case you missed it, bookings are now open for our joint one-day seminar with the British Guild of Beer 
Writers. The topic will be "Ingredients in Beerò and it will be held at Thornbridge Brewery, Bakewell, on 
Thursday 7th September. Confirmed speakers include: Scott Williams, Williams Bros; Mike Cable, Wild Beer; 
Toast brewing; Jenn Merrick, brewing consultant and Carl Heron, Crisps Maltings. The day will include a 
panel debate and a tour of the Thornbridge brewery. We will be providing free transport between the brewery 
and Sheffield Railway Station. For more details, and to book a place, please email 
visits@breweryhistory.com. Our previous joint seminars have been fully booked and proved to be fantastic 
days, so donôt delay. 
 

You may recall that Ken Smith is looking into a possible visit to Budapest next year. If you would like to 
express an interest he would be delighted to hear from you so that he can gauge whether there is likely to be 
sufficient interest ï email treasurer@breweryhistory.com. 
 

As mentioned last time, we have had a few changes in personnel recently and I am very keen to hear from 
anyone who might be interested in taking on the role of Visits Secretary or that of North West Region 
Coordinator. If you think it may be of interest do please call to find out more. There would be lots of support 
for anyone taking on these roles. 
 

We have just started the new membership year so may I point you to óMembership Mattersô and, in particular, 
to the point about ensuring any standing orders are for the correct amount. 
 
Best wishes  
Jeff Sechiari 
chairman@breweryhistory.com 
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Membership matters 
New members 
We welcome the following new members and hope that you all enjoy your membership of the Society. 
Please spread the word amongst your friends and colleagues ï we are always keen to have new members 
and especially now as we have just started a new membership year.  
 
Individual Members: 
Luke AGBENYO, Address withheld 

Interests: Brewing science and ingredients, Brewery tours, beer tasting, cask ales and good 
lagers. 

Jon AVERNS, Address withheld 
Interests: Brewing in South East London and the City of London 

John BOOTH, Address withheld 
Interests: Northamptonshire breweries. Brewery architecture. 

G&A CHRISTIE, Address withheld 
Professor Jon DOWLING, Address withheld  
Vincent PIGGINS, Address withheld 
Marcus RAUPACH, Address withheld 
Daniel SCOTT, Address withheld 
 
Corporate Members: 
E Gadd, The Ramsgate Brewery Ltd., 7 Hornet Close, Pyson's Road Ind. Est., Broadstairs, Kent CT10 2YD 
Phipps NBC, The Albion Brewery, 54 Kingswell Street, Northampton, Northamptonshire NN1 1PR 
Harbour Brewing Company, Trekillick Farm, Kirland, Nr. Bodmin, Cornwall PL30 5BB  
Blue Anchor Inn and Brewery, 50 Coinagehall Street, Helston, Cornwall TR13 8EL  
The Wimbledon Brewery Co. Ltd., 8 College Fields, Prince Georges Road, Wimbledon, London SW19 2PT 
 
Membership Renewals 
As mentioned, we have just started the new membership year (actually on 1st May) so I would be delighted 
to receive your renewal subscription. As the AGM actually sets the level of the subscription we do not send 
out renewal notices until this Newsletter, although many of you have already paid and my thanks for this.  
For those who pay by standing order, could you please check the amount that you are paying ï we 
are receiving the odd payment still set at the rates from some years ago, e.g. £15 / £18 / £21. 

2017/18 Subscriptions 

The AGM decided that subscription levels for 2017/2018 should remain unchanged and are as listed below.  
 

 UK Overseas 

Individual    

   - full £25 £35 

   - retired £22 £35 

RCB £40 £80 

Corporate £80 - 

Options for Paying Subscriptions 

Although we cannot offer Direct Debits, Internet Banking now means that anyone can pay electronically, and 
even set up your own regular annual payment if you so wish. A great many of you have done this and it 
seems to be working very well. 
 
If you have electronic banking you are welcome to pay by this method ï you can set up a standing order, 
which would remain under your own control, or you could make a one off electronic payment at renewal time. 
In either case please add a reference of your name and postcode so that I can identify you correctly ï you 
wouldnôt believe how many members have the same initial and surname!  Whilst a reference of óBHS Subsô 
works well on your bank statement it does leave us stranded wondering who to allocate it to at this end. 
Please also see the note above about out of date Standing Orders. 
 
Our bank details are: 
Details withheld 
Do please email me (membership@breweryhistory.com) if you have any queries about this.   
 
We are still delighted to receive payments by post, and thank you for the many nice letters and comments 
that often accompany such payments. My address is below. 
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We are also able to offer a credit card payment facility for overseas members through the kind efforts of 
Paul Travis in the bookshop. If you wish to use this facility, which gets around the problem of finding a 
sterling cheque, please contact Paul ï address in the Journal or at books@breweryhistory.com. We are now 
also able to offer the option to pay using PayPal, sending the money to the email address- 
membership@breweryhistory.com, a very convenient way to sign up a new member. 
 
Our overseas banking references are ï details withheld 

Gift membership ï Any time of year is an ideal time to consider a gift of BHS membership for one (or 
perhaps more) of your loved ones. Why not treat someone and give them a gift membership, so that they 
can share the pleasure that you get? A gift not only at the time, but also a reminder of you whenever a 
Journal or Newsletter pops through the letterbox! 

 
Jeff Sechiari, Membership Secretary  
membership@breweryhistory.com 
Address withheld 
 
 
 
Below are some photos from the AGM weekend, from top left; the party at Harbour with Brewer Stuart Howe, a venerable copper and 
the mash tuns at St Austell and the party inside Harbour. 
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CHAIRMANôS REPORT TO THE 2017 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
 
Welcome everybody to our AGM. Thank you all for coming along.  
 
First and foremost I should like to say that we are very grateful to our 
hosts, St. Austell, for inviting us for our AGM today and giving us this 
opportunity to see their fine brewery once again. Itôs a great pleasure 
to be here for this, the most important day in our Society calendar.   
 
Those who were at our 2015 AGM at Robinsonôs will recall Chris 
Marchbanks starting the meeting to much amusement by presenting 
us with a óvery long gavelô to manage our meetings. This was 
actually a dipstick, last used in 1990 at Shipstoneôs, and he was 
inspired by our having seen the chairman of the German Brewing 
School using such a dipstick at their AGM during our wonderful 
Berlin visit ï a huge welcome to Michaela Knoer, our then host, and 
her husband today. It occurs to me that we should take a moment to 
remember absent friends ï over the past year we have lost -  
 
George Crutcher, Sidney Fussell, John Hodges, Julian Long, Bill 
Rudderham and Colin Waite, all very long standing members who we remember with appreciation.  
We also lost a very good friend of the Society, although not a member, in Stephen Humphrey ï former 
Archivist in Southwark. 
 
There have also been significant changes within the Society during the past year. At the end of the year our 
President, Dr. Ray Anderson, decided to stand down after a decade in the role during which he has worked 
tirelessly for the good of the Society. In practical terms members will recall that he and Mike Brown spent six 
months together rescuing the Allied Archive for the benefit of future researchers some years ago. What 
members may not be quite so aware of has been his regular attendance at committee meetings and AGMs 
over the years, providing wise counsel (and good company), as well as a huge amount of work successfully 
raising our profile within, and helping to strengthen our links with, the industry that we all enjoy spending so 
much time researching. This has all been to the great benefit of the Society as a whole and each of our 
members. Ray, thank you for everything. You and your input will be missed. 
 
Also at the end of last year we thanked Mike Brown for his magnificent 12 years editing 50 editions of the 
Newsletter. We owe Mike a huge debt of gratitude for work he has put into producing it regularly over such a 
long period and we all thank you for your contribution Mike. I am delighted to say that Mike will be staying on 
as our Archivist. 
 
Mike was always going to be a hard act to follow but I am absolutely delighted to say that Roger Putman has 
agreed to take over the helm. Roger will be familiar to many members having had a lifetime in the industry, 
culminating as the editor of the IBDôs monthly technical magazine, the Brewer and Distiller International until 
his recent retirement and we now welcome him to the BHS team. 
 
Another fascinating and varied programme of meetings is in place for the rest of this year and I must express 
our tremendous gratitude to Ed Wray for all of his work in the role of Meetings Secretary I must also 
congratulate Ed on his recent appointment as Head Brewer at Okells in the Isle of Man. Whilst this may well 
present an opportunity for a future BHS visit, there is a serious downside in that it is not really practical for Ed 
to continue in his role from óoff shoreô, so we are very keen to recruit a new volunteer ï I await your calls with 
baited breathé. 
 
Our thanks also go to Stan Platt, who has stepped down as the Regional Coordinator for the North West. 
Stan has put in a huge amount of work over the past couple of years establishing the Region, organising 
regular meetings and speakers and creating an informal ómembers committeeô to work with him in keeping it 
running. It has added a great deal of interest for members in the area, as well as attracting new members 
and we hope it will continue to flourish. Thank you Stan. Needless to say, I would love to hear from anyone 
who would be interested in taking on this coordinator role. 
 
One major development during 2016 was the, fairly informal, rolling out of the BHS Wiki ï Brewerypedia, a 
huge database of knowledge of the history of the British brewing industry, of which more later. 
 
Since last yearôs AGM report we have had a varied selection of visits. 
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In the spring we were out East with our AGM weekend, which included ï 

¶ A visit to The Old Cannon Brewery in Bury St. Edmunds 

¶ Our AGM at Greene Kingôs Westgate Brewery, also in Bury St. Edmunds, when Susan Chisholm shared 
some wonderful documentation on the history of the company with us (and showed the finest collection 
of cobwebs in the cellars that I have ever seen). 

 
We were then back to London where we co-chaired ï 

¶ Roll Out the Barrel: Beer, Brewing and Buildings. A Victorian Society study day to encompass a wide 
range of subjects relating to drinking and brewing 

 
We also had a spot of exercise with ï 

¶ Ken Smith's East End Urban Walk: A re-run of Ken's tour of brewing remains of London's East End 
 
In July it was off to Burton for ï 

¶ The Worthington White Shield Brewery within the National Brewery Centre 
 
This was followed by more exercise with our North West Region ï 

¶ Burnley the Bygone Years. BHS member John Ingham lead a walking tour of Burnleyôs brewery sites 
 
During the summer we had our usual presence atï 

¶ Tipplefair 2016 
 
September saw us heading North for ï  

¶ A visit to Jennings Brewery in Cockermouth 
 
We then finished the year with another North West Regional meeting at ï 

¶ Morrow Brothers Limited, Chorley 
 
The North West Region also started the New Year for us with a visit and social gathering at ï 

¶ Wiganôs Prospect Brewery 
 
Then we headed South for a ï  

¶ Joint social meeting in London with the Labologists Society and the ABBC (Association for British 
Brewery Collectables) at the Royal Oak 

And the first event for our new Solent region ï 

¶ A walk exploring the óThe historic pubs and breweries of Cowesô 

¶ We also had a very successful stand at SIBA BeerX in Sheffield once again 
 
As we moved into the Spring the events continued unabated with ï 

¶ A visit to Popeôs Yard Brewery in Watford where members also explored the townôs brewing heritage in 
Watford Museum, 

¶ A visit to Phipps NBC at the Albion Brewery in Northampton, where the townôs two historic brewing 
names have been kept alive. 

¶ Another North West Regional meeting, hosted by Martland Mill Brewery  

¶ A rerun of Ken Smith's Southwark Urban Walk 
 
These visits all proved to be very informative and enjoyable, and we are very grateful to all of our hosts and 
guides throughout the year, for both their hospitality and the opportunity for us to forge even stronger links 
between the industry and ourselves. I am also delighted that we were able to build on our relationship with 
other industry bodies, e.g. the IBD, BFBi and SIBA in various ways, as well as with organisations such as the 
British Guild of Beer Writers, the SBAA and the various collecting societies. It is wonderful to have such 
strong links with them all.  
 
Another fascinating and varied programme is in place for the rest of this year and I must express our 
tremendous gratitude to Ed Wray for putting this in place, however, as mentioned earlier, Ed is now stepping 
down so we are very keen to recruit a new volunteer. Please call at your earliest opportunity! Note also that 
we have another in our series of joint study days with the Guild of Beer Writers later in the year. 
 
The Society, and all of you, its members, has continued to make a great contribution to the recorded history 
of the brewing industry and Iôm sure that this will continue in the future. This is not only with our books, but 
also with the Journal, the Newsletter, the web site, and now the new Wiki database, all of which provide 

http://www.marblebeers.com/
http://www.robinsonsbrewery.com/
http://www.morrow-brothers.co.uk/


 9 

forum for the dissemination of information and the raising of queries. It is clear that we are now well known to 
researchers in all sorts of fields as well as the media.  
 
During the year we have had an enormous volume of authoritative and interesting written material to enjoy, 
giving us, I hope you will agree, great variety and remarkable value for our subscription, as well as leaving a 
valuable historic record for future generations ï copies are held by a number of major libraries and 
repositories around the world. We thank Ken Smith, Tim Holt, Mike Brown and Roger Putman, together with 
all of the contributors ï members like Ray Farleigh who provide a huge amount of knowledgeable input, for 
all of their hard work in this area. As mentioned in the past, one area where I would be keen to see more 
input from members is visit reports for the Newsletter and web site. People are always interested in reading 
such things and they would help to highlight just how active the Society is to those who canôt get along to 
meetings. Postings on ósocial mediaô of photographs and comments relating to our many visits would also be 
very welcome. 
 
We must ensure that the industry is fully aware that we are here and available to help with finding a safe 
home for unwanted archive material before any more is lost, even though we can no longer take it ourselves. 
We have had some notable successes in the past, but time is always very short when a closure arises. 
Please do whatever you can to ensure that the industry is aware of the help that we can offer if material is 
threatened. Wherever possible we try to house such material in the appropriate County Record Office. We 
also do what we can to support the National Brewing Library at Oxford Brookes and the National Brewery 
Centre in Burton. 
 
Copies of photographs for the photographic archive would also be appreciated ï especially easy to do in this 
digital age. Ken Smith and Mike Brown look after this area. 
 
I am very grateful to Steve Peck who maintains the web site, which continues to grow, and in particular the 
Defunct section. Steve observes that the addition of new records has slowed down somewhat; perhaps we 
have most of the interesting examples already recorded, although one feature of the last couple of years has 
been the revealing of old fascia tiling, etc. when pubs are refurbished and modern fascia boards are 
removed. There are now about 4,674 records on the Defunct database (4,600 last year); and there are also 
about 2,644 picture pages of Defunct items on the web site (2,595 last year), of which 123 now go direct to 
the Brewery Wiki pages when the defunct features are on former brewery buildings. Sadly 289 records are 
shown as óGoneô, although we suspect the real figure is much higher. These pages attract contributions from 
a wide range of people as well as BHS members, and have a staggering number of hits, raising awareness 
of the BHS amongst non members.  
 
We have a Blog linked to the web site however there has been so little activity on it, other than spam, in the 
past few years that I think it has had its day and has been superseded by Twitter and Facebook, which we 
really ought to embrace.  
 
The Oral History project continues to move gently forward. As I often say, I am very keen to see this expand 
around the country and I am always to keen to hear from anyone who would like to conduct interviews or 
who knows of an existing archive that we should explore ï and I would love to have recordings of some of 
these reminiscence sessions going on at regional meetings, particularly in the North West. There must be 
some wonderful stories there that we should get into the archive for posterity. 
 
We are very fortunate to have an excellent team of very hard working officers and activists, and Iôm sure that 
you would like me to record our thanks to them for their contribution. They each put in a great many hours to 
make the Society what it is.  This reminds me that we took it for granted that everyone is aware that the BHS 
is entirely volunteer run with no paid staff, however on a couple of occasions recently members have said 
they thought we had staff ï and an office! 
 

¶ Ken Smith who is our treasurer in addition to his role overseeing our publications and our photo library. 
The publishing team would always welcome contact from anyone who would like to discuss support 
writing a book for the Society to publish. 

¶ David Dines, former treasurer for many years, is now our secretary. 

¶ Paul Travis, who has run the bookshop, also for many years, providing us with reading material and the 
Society with much funding, 

¶ Tim Holt who edits the Journal, and also runs our essay prize, due again this autumn and which is 
providing publicity and interesting reading. 

¶ Roger Putman for taking on editing the Newsletter, stamping his own style on to it 

¶ Mike Brown for looking after our Archive as well as writing many books, and for all of his years as 
Newsletter Editor. 
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¶ Mike Bone who brings a wealth of experience and contacts in the IA world 

¶ Ed Wray, for all of his work as Meetings Secretary 

¶ Martyn Cornell, well known journalist, brewery historian and blogger, who looks after our publicity. 
 
Although not on the committee, I would also like to say a special thank you to: 

¶ Andrew Wells for auditing the accounts and providing accountancy advice 

¶ Steve Peck for maintaining the web site in general and especially tirelessly maintaining the Defunct data 

¶ Ian Mackey, who continues to maintain details of new breweries and report on this in the Newsletter 

¶ Amber Patrick, who looks after our maltings special interest group 

¶ Stan Platt, supported by a strong team in the north West region ï including Dave Sweeney, Phil Linley, 
John Ingram, John Robinson, Phil Lewis and more. 

¶ Robin Shacklock who has set up a region in the North East  
 
And last, but certainly not least, Ray Anderson for all of his work and sound advice during his time in his 
presidential roll, as well as his input to the Newsletter. 
 
I would also particularly like to thank all members for their contribution. Those who have contributed to the 
Journal, Newsletter or web site, of course, but also those who simply enjoy being a member because this is 
what gives us the critical mass to succeed.  
 
In spite of the continued economic situation (and aging membership) numbers have held up well and are 
much the same as last year. The current figures are 
 
Individual: 399   Corporate/RCB: 82    Associate: 6    Total: 487 [last year: 497, previous year: 492] 
 
In spite of the pressure on the industry we still have over 80 Corporate members, close to our record, but we 
are always very keen to increase this further, and to make further connections with the allied trades. If you 
have any contacts within the industry I would welcome any help you can offer to encourage them to join. 
Having a strong corporate membership gives us much more strength going forward.  
 
Word of mouth is certainly the most effective recruitment tool, so please do what you can to ósellô the Society 
to friends, acquaintances and people that you bump into. I often find that people have heard of us and are 
thinking of joining, so a gentle nudge can do the trick. We have stocks of the current membership flyer 
available here today so do please take some away with you if you have somewhere suitable to display them. 
We would also welcome any ideas for marketing ourselves better to raise awareness of the Society. Indeed, 
we are always keen to receive feedback on all aspects of our activities. 
 
I have been very proud to be your Chairman for the past year ï I have thoroughly enjoyed it. I look forward to 
another year of success for the Society and of enjoyment for all of our members. 
 
Jeff Sechiari 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
BHS Chairman Jeff Sechiari presents commemorative certificates to Blue Anchorôs Tim Sears with Bill 
Austen on the left and St Austellôs visitor guide Nick Orton. 
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MINUTES OF THE 2017 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
St Austell Brewery on 19 May 2017 
 
In attendance. Jeff Sechiari, Anne Sechiari, Paul Travis, Stephen Slater, John Ingram, Steve Peck, Bob 
Martin, Peter Dyer, Bob O'Brien, Mick Connors, Steve Elliot, Bill Austin, Trevor Unwin, David Charlton, David 
Dines, Evelyn Williams, Paul Williams, Michael Kolthoff, Michaela Knor, Angus Mitchell, Susan Chisholm, 
Mark Mercer, Ken Smith, Mick Jowers, Geoff Dye, John Holroyd and Mike Bone. 
 
Minutes of the 2016 AGM at Greene King were proposed by Dave Charlton and seconded by Bob Martin. 
Matters Arising, 
There was nothing reported. 
 
Chairmanôs Report (see above). 
 
After the Chairmanôs Report, Susan 
Chisholm, the quality manager at 
Greene King addressed the meeting 
about the upcoming visit to view the 
archive material she has collated. 
She reported that she had 
unearthed plenty of new material 
and has access to the strongroom. 
Since the acquisition of Spirit Group 
records of items such as pub deeds 
have been moved to Burton on 
Trent. Bernard Tickner, her mentor 
has written his memoirs which will be published in due course. Finally Susan explained she was looking for a 
further years funding to complete the records. 
 
Treasurers Report.  
Ken Smith explained via an 2016/15 income sheet that the societyôs main expenditure was on the Journal 
and Newsletter. The subscription noted on the sheet is for the National Brewing Archive. He went on to 
explain the society had an excess of £2619.60 income over expenditure. Current assets were explained on 
the second sheet. Ken finished off by saying he believed the society has a healthy balance sheet. In 
questions Susan Chisholm asked about subscriptions and membership numbers, she also asked to be 
enlightened on the Geoffrey Ballard Memorial Fund. 
 
Auditorôs Report 
Nothing has been heard yet as the accounts have only just been completed, as Andrew Wells does the 
auditing voluntarily he fits them when he has a bit of spare time. 
 
Subscription Levels 
They were proposed and seconded to be left at current levels. 
 
Election of Officers 
The committee members who stood down were subsequently proposed to be re elected by Bill Austin and 
seconded by David Charlton. 
 
Any other business 
Nothing has been submitted prior to the meeting, Susan Chisholm asked about the role of President. Steve 
Peck mentioned Wiki which has had a quiet launch. Mike Brown has scanned 25,000 photographic images 
for the site. Information from Century has been scanned into Brewerypedia. 
 

David Dines 
BHS Secretary 
 
 

BHS Accounts 
Unauditted financial figures were presented to the AGM. We are waiting for the auditors to complete their 
work and hope to be able to publish the Accounts in NL78.  
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Gleanings ï tomorrowôs history today! 
 

100 yo Czech beer analysed 
Boffins at the Research Institute 
for Brewing and Malting in Prague 
have analysed three bottles of 
Czech beer that were discovered 
in an old cellar during the 
reconstruction of the Raven 
Brewery in Záhlinice. The bottles 
are believed to have been brewed 
at some point during the First 
World War and contained most 
probably a lager type beer. 
As well as a sensory analysis 
conducted by the five members of 
the team, the beers were analysed 
to help determine the yeasts used, 
the alcoholic content, colour and 
total acidity. It was found that the 
beers were higher in alcohol than 
their modern counterparts and 
contained more iron, copper, 
manganese and zinc though had 
fewer bitter compounds. 

Yeast was extracted from two of 
the beers although only bacterial 
DNA (from Staphylococcus and 
Streptomyces) was found in one. 
The beer with only bacterial traces 
was the most disappointing of the 
brews sensorially, having a whiff of 
sulphur and ñfaecal matterò 
according to the scientists. 
The second beer was more 
promising, showing ñMadeiraò and 
ñfruity off-flavoursò as well as being 
dark and sour, more like a lambic 
beer than a lager. Several yeasts 
were present in this second beer 
and no bacteria. 
Finally, the third beer still 
contained traces of carbon dioxide 
bubbles and was the most beer-
like of the three tasted. 
 

US beer sales 2016 
US beer sales of 207.3 million hL, 
up 0.3% from the previous year, 
have been reported. Imports were 
up 6.8% to 39.2 million hL for a 
market share of 18.9%; imports 
from Mexico alone were 25.8 
million hL = 13.8% of the total beer 
sales. Craft beer is estimated at 
30.2 million hL ï up 7% ï for a 
market share of 14.6%. The 

number of operating breweries in the 
U.S. grew 16.6%, totalling 5,301, 
broken down as follows: 3,132 
microbreweries, 1,916 brewpubs, 
186 regional craft breweries and 67 
large or otherwise non-craft brewers. 
Throughout the year, there were 826 
new brewery openings and 97 
closings. 
 

Brewers propose 
apprenticeship scheme 
The UK brewing industry has joined 
together to submit plans for an 
óindustry standardô apprenticeship to 
the government. The move comes in 
response to the introduction of the 
new Apprenticeship Levy, which will 
be charged to large businesses with 
a pay roll bill of over £3 million. 
An óExpression of Interestô has been 
submitted to the government by a 
group of ten brewers, outlining the 
intention to develop a new brewing 
apprenticeship. The plan is being 
backed by BBPA, SIBA and the IBD. 
It is now subject to consultation by 
the Department for Education. 
An apprenticeship óTrailblazerô of 
employers and stakeholders has 
been formed to develop the 
standard. It is being chaired by Kris 
Gumbrell, chief executive of the 17-
strong Brewhouse & Kitchen group. 
He is due to report next year. 
 

Aussie PM gets his own beer 
87 year old Bob Hawke was 
Australian prime minister from 1983 

to 1991 but is perhaps more famous 
in brewing circles for his prestigious 
beer drinking exploits. Once famed 
for downing two-and-a-half pints of 
beer in 11 seconds while studying at 
Oxford in 1955, he now has a beer 
named after him. Hawke Lager will 
donate some of the profits to 
Landcare, a scheme to assist 
farmers. 
 

Carlisle barber offers free beer  
Barber Kyle Fisher moved from London to 
Carlisle and he brought trendy Shoreditch 
ways with him by offering a beer with a 
beard trim. He says he got through a 
couple of kegs of Hop House Lager on his 
first weekend and is so popular that he 
employs three barbers, an apprentice and 
a receptionist. Dirty Filthy Barbers has 
church pews and cinema seats and old 
floorboards cover the walls there is also a 
shop Staffie called Dr Dre. 
 

Lower global alcohol consumption 
According to International Wine and 
Spirits Research (IWSR), the global 
market for alcoholic drinks shrunk by 
1.3% in 2016 compared with an average 
rate of decline of just 0.3% in the 
previous five years. The reasons for the 
accelerated downward trend include a 
faster decline in beer (lower sales in 
China, Russia and Brazil) which remains 
the worldôs favourite form of alcohol. 
Usually beer sales move with GDP but 
according to the IMF global GDP rose 
3.1% in 2016 and is forecast to improve 
by 3.6% this year 

 
Hopback gets new MD 
John Gilbert, the founder and Chairman at 
Hopback in Salisbury has appointed a 
new MD. Paul Sullivan comes from 
Wadworth and has had to suffer all the 
Gilbert & Sullivan jokes! 
 

New look for Old Tom 
Robinsonôs has been brewing Old Tom 
barley wine to the same recipe since 
1899. Chocolate and Ginger variations 
were added in 2008. Now the whole range 
has had a revamp ditching the old Head 
Brewerôs sketch of the famous feline. 
Blonde Tom, a Belgian style blonde ale at 
6% has been added to the range. 
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Everards about to shut up 
shop at Castle Acres 
Everards has reported success in 
the matching of its brands by 
Robinsons (Tiger and Beacon Hill) 
and Joules (Sunchaser, Old 
Original and the seasonals). 
Unblended beer is being well 
received and production will cease 
at the old plant at the end of July. 
The downsizing will see 27 fewer 
jobs in the 102 strong work force. 
Everards brewed 60,000hL last 
year. 
The Company is still negotiating 
the sale of its Castle Acres 
headquarters to the Crown Estate 
- owners of the nearby Fosse Park 
shopping complex - after getting 
planning permission for a £150 
million extension which will include 
a large Next, Debenhams and TK 
Maxx. Everards already has 
permission for a new, smaller 
brewery on land it owns on the 
other side of Soar Valley Way. 

 
Brewers fail to organise a 
piss up in a brewery 
The owners of the Black Iris 
Brewery in Nottingham hoped to 
hold a knees-up at their Basford, 
brewery but were forced to axe the 
party at the last minute when they 
discovered they had forgotten to 
obtain an alcohol licence. A nearby 
pub stepped in so they had a Piss-
up near a Breweryô instead! 
 

Remember football clubs 
launching their own lagers? 
A piece in the Liverpool Echo 
reminded us that a number of 
football clubs promoted their own 
brands of lager in the late 1980s. 
Much to the dismay of the health 
lobby and against a background of 
continuing soccer violence, 
Everton, Liverpool and 
Manchester United launched their 
own lagers in late 1987. The clubs 
planned to sell the 60p cans 
through supermarkets and were 
hoping to bring in royalties of up to 
£100,000 per season. Arsenal was 
also understood to be backing the 
idea, with only Tottenham Hotspur 
of the big five clubs at the time 
uninterested because of their then 
sponsorship relationship with 
Holsten Pils. The Times reported 
that West Ham, Derby, Sheffield 
United and Aston Villa were 
negotiating sponsorship of lagers 
and said continental clubs 
including Barcelona and Benfica 
were also interested. 
Man United held a launch event 
with Coronation Street stars at Old 

Trafford and went even further by 
offering merchandise and match 

tickets to supporters who collected 
ring pulls. The Mail calculated that 
with each ring pull valued at half a 
penny, a fan would have to drink 640 
cans to get a free Stretford End stand 
ticket which cost £3.20 at the time. All 
this led to scathing headlines, 
alongside a cartoon showing 
someone having a beer thrown at 
them with the caption ñWarning: This 
Lager Could Be Dangerous to your 
Healthò, the project was dead in the 
water. Now the cans are very rare 
indeed. 
More recently Bud Light sparked 
controversy by handing out beer 
cans to rough sleepers in Liverpool. 
Cans were presented to the public to 
drive brand awareness but one 
homeless person told the Echo he 
managed to get hold of a whole 
trolley load! Needless to say that 
project was dead in the water too. 
 

BrewDog sells 22% 
Maverick brewer BrewDog is now ten 
years old and rather less 
independent with some 22% of its 
equity in the hands of TSG Consumer 
Partners who paid £213m for the 
shares valuing the whole operation 
at over £1bn. TSG also owns Pabst in 
the States. 
Separately, BrewDog announced 
they want to build breweries in 
Australia and Asia. They already 
operate a brewery each in Scotland 
and the US, as well as around 40 bars 
globally. During the UKôs recent 
General Election, staff outside its 29 
pubs were giving free cans of Punk 
IPA to anyone who could prove they 
had voted. 
 

Heineken buys all of 
Lagunitas 
Heineken now owns all of California 
brewer Lagunitas having acquired 
half back in 2015. It is the sixth 
largest US craft brewer. Heineken 
has worked to expand Lagunitasô 
global presence, expanding existing 
markets in the UK, Canada, the 
Netherlands and Japan and creating 
entirely new markets in France, 
Mexico, Italy and Spain. 

Lagunitas is now looking to set up brewing 
in the UK and is considering London, 
Leeds or Manchester for a possible 
venue. 
 

New seal for US 
craft beers 
The US Brewers 
Association has 
launched a óseal of 
approvalô for the 
5300 US brewers 
who meet the 
criteria for size, 
independence and 
materials. The 
bottle is upside 
down indicating 
how the movement 
has upended US brewing since Jack 
McAuliffe set up his New Albion micro 
plant at Sonoma in California back 
in1976. 
 

Try a Pisner  
Danish Brewery Nørrebro Bryghus has 
released a beer called Pisner; copy 
writers worldwide wrote it was made from 
54,000 litres of urine collected during 
northern Europeôs largest music festival 
held at Roskilde near Copenhagen. Read 
behind the sensationalist headlines and 
we find the óbeercyclingô exercise involved 
irrigating fields of barley and brewing with 
the resulting 11 tonnes of malt. 
 

Heineken spat in Hungary 
Back in March the Hungarian government 
threatened to ban Heinekenôs red star 
logo as a now illegal symbol of 
communism. It all stemmed from a 
trademark dispute in neighbouring 
Romania when a beer brewed in a 
Hungarian enclave named óCsikiô was 
deemed to be too similar to Heinekenôs 
óCiucô. Such anti Hungarian activity 
inflamed nationalism and a boycott of 
Heineken products was called for. 
 

CAMRA beerfest bans sour beer 
CAMRAôs East Anglian Beer and Cider 
festival at Bury St Edmunds in April was 
without a Boxford brewerôs cask of Brett 
Terrior despite it being made from 99% 
Suffolk grown materials by The Little 
Earth Project. CAMRA explained it was 
felt that an unknowing drinker trying the 
beer might think it was off and they might 
use social media to spread this comment 
around to the detriment of the festival! 
 

Lads, lager and Lego 
Koffee Pot, a café bar in Manchester is 
starting a ólager and LEGOô night aimed 
at adult fans of everyoneôs favourite 
sophisticated interlocking system. 
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Whatever next?  
Ever on the look out for beers 
made from novel materials around 
the world we are pleased to bring 
you Chopsecutioner IPA. Terrapin 
Beer Co in Athens (Georgia, not 
Greece) brewed the beer which 
was aged on top of wood chips left 
over after carving baseball bats. 
Better than a used jock strap 
perhaps. 
Meanwhile over in Iceland, Borg 
Brugghús has teamed up with its 
Norwegian counterpart Voss 
Bryggeri, to make a stout brewed 
from sheepôs heads. Apparently 
SviĦ, is one of Icelandôs oldest 
delicacies, with every Icelander 
having fond childhood memories 
of gouging out the sheepôs 
innocent looking, tender eyes and 
devouring its soul! 
 

US museum showcases 
beer ads down the ages 
The Johnson-Humrickhouse 
Museum at Coshocton in Ohio is 
hosting an exhibition of 
Breweriana this summer said to be 
one of the largest displays 

dedicated to the history of beer in 
America. Back in 1884, newspaper 
man Jasper Meek made use of his 
steam printing press to lithograph 
a shoe shop ad onto a burlap 
school bag. A few years later 
Henry Beach, Meekôs competitor, 
developed a process to lithograph 
on metal signs using a steam 
press, a first worldwide. As a 
result, for a while Coshocton 
became the centre of advertising 
art in America. 
 

Oregon hop archive 
The USA has its first archive 
devoted to hops in the form 
Oregon Hops and Brewing 
Archives, housed at Oregon State 
Universityôs Valley Library. The 
original college on the site was 
founded in 1890 and began 
studying remedies to control the 
ñhop louse,ò moving to studies of 
processing machinery and, after 
Prohibition, to the development of 
the plant itself, creating varieties 
resistant to mould, lice and 

mildew. Modern research is 
producing new aroma varieties. The 
earliest shipping record dates from 
the 1820s and by 1880 there were 
over 1000 growers and up until the 
1930s, that needed a lot of pickers. 
The archive was set up by Tiah 
Edmunson Morton who is 
descended from one of the Stateôs 
early hop growers, you can read her 
blog  at 
http://thebrewstorian.tumblr.com. 
 

Guinness Brexit worries 
Guinness has waded into the Brexit 
debate about the border between 
Northern Ireland and the Republic by 
pointing out that currently all its 
canning is carried out in Belfast. 
Each year some 13,000 beer related 
border crossings take place and the 
Company reckons that a delay of up 
to an hour on each crossing of a óhard 
borderô would add ú1.3m to its 
annual costs 
 

London loses 25% of its pubs 
According to CAMRA, London has 
lost over 1200 pubs since the turn of 
this century. In 2001 there were 4835 
pubs but now there are 3615. 
Barking and Dagenham (a drop of 
56%) and Newham (52%) reported 
the loss of more than half of their 
pubs. Hackney was the only London 
borough to report an increase. 
London Mayor Sadiq Khan has 
promised an annual audit of pub 
numbers as part of his Cultural 
Infrastructure Plan. 
 

Beer can halt slug invasion 
Apparently the six-inch long slug  
Arion vulgaris, recently arrived from 
Spain, is resistant to slug pellets and 
can consume up to 20 before it dies. 
It is coming to a garden near you and 
The Mirror reckons that drowning the 
gastropods in beer could be the only 
way of stopping them before they 
outbreed native species. Predators 
will not eat them as they produce 
more slime than British slugs 
 
 

Gettelman savedéfor the time 
being 
Milwaukee's Gettelman Brewing Co 
buildings (NL76) has been 
saved...for the time being when the 
city's Historic Preservation 
Commission voted unanimously to 
grant ótemporary historic designationô 
to the buildings which are currently 
owned by MillerCoors at its Miller 
Valley site. 
 

 
 

Beer, bad or good for you? 
University Hospital researchers in Munich 
monitored some 3028 drinkers across the 
16 days of the 2015 Oktoberfest in the 
city. They found that drinkersô chances of 
cardiac arrhythmia, which opens the door 
to a host of more serious conditions, 
doubled after the relatively modest intake 
of two litres. The team compared the 
results from the Oktoberfest with those 
from a study of habitual chronic alcohol 
users and found the effect on rhythm was 
far smaller than in those who binged as a 
one-off. Sometimes known óholiday heart 
syndromeô, returning merry makers 
without any previous history of heart 
problems can develop irregular heart 
beats.  
Just to cheer you up a bit, researchers 
from the University of Greenwich found 
that drinking two beers is more effective at 
relieving pain than taking painkillers, 
cutting down pain by a quarter. They 
concluded that alcohol is an effective 
analgesic that delivers clinically-relevant 
reductions in ratings of pain intensity, 
which could explain alcohol misuse in 
those with persistent pain, despite its 
potential consequences for long-term 
health. It is not clear whether alcohol 
reduces feelings of pain because it affects 
brain receptors or because it just lowers 
anxiety, which then makes us think the 
pain isnôt as bad. 
 

Small breweries get bigger 
Camden Townôs Ã30m state of the art 
brewery on the River Lea Navigation Park 
in Ponders End in London is set to open 
at the end of this month. The   existing 
brewery underneath railway arches in 
Kentish Town will be used as a test site 
for new beers and collaboratives. 

On a smaller scale, South Wales micro 
Tiny Rebel has splashed out £2.6m on a 
new brewery and visitor facility at 
Rogerstone while West Berkshire will 
open its new 60hL brewery at Yattendon 
which cost £5m next month. 

 
Free beer on St Georges Day  
On St Georges Day (23 April) any 
Georges, Georgies, Georginas, Georgias, 
or  anyone with any variation of the name 
of the English patron saint could get a free 
drink at Jimmyôs NQ Bar in Manchester 

 
 
 


